Board of Selectmen

March 18, 2011 Meeting Minutes
Members Present:  Chairman Elaine Puleo, Al Springer, and J. April Stein

Also present:  Town Administrator Rebecca Torres and Administrative Secretary Leslie Bracebridge

Meeting opened at 8:40 AM

The Select Board met with Licensed Site Professional Jim Okun of O’Reilly, Talbot & Okun:
1.  Al Springer presented a scaled drawing of the Fire Station and summarized a plan for digging out contaminated soil under the Fire Station from within the building, by going through garage doors and treating the areas not reachable with chemical oxidation options.  Discussion of this “surgical removal” method included:
· Location of bearing walls, support systems, methods of carving underneath bearing walls. 
· Contamination flow direction (generally south west), factors affecting flow, and concentrations of contamination.  

· A previous 8” boring into the rescue bay floor revealed concentrations of gas high enough to be a potential fire hazard during the proposed excavation work:  Strong ventilation and advance spraying of fire-proof foam spray would be required for the surgical removal contamination clean-up method.  
· Jim: “This will be hotter than anything we’ve had.”

· Not sure we need to bore more holes.  
· Wouldn’t even bother digging by engine bays.  Concentrations of 150 and less, on the west and back of building would be “a waste of time.”
· Becky: Levels were the worst at the back of rescue bay.  
· Jim:  It will be tough to get in there.  It would have to be well ventilated; we won’t be able to get heavy equipment in under the low ceiling.

·  Al: Recommends treating the areas which can’t be reached. 
· Jim:  No matter what, we won’t get 100%; it’s not worth trying; that’s what DEP (Department of Environmental Protection) was saying (at the February 18 meeting in the DEP Springfield office.)
· Al questioned:  Everything around the building was and probably still is clean.  Why locate the monitoring wells close to wetlands?  Wouldn’t it make more sense to put them closer to the building so that we would know sooner if there is a problem, before the clean soil is re-contaminated?

· Jim:  We’ve already taken out 80 to 90% of the contamination.  The remaining gas can’t re-contaminate the clean soils at the same levels.  
· When asked, Jim roughly calculates thousands of gallons of gas have been removed.
· April:  What of the remaining 10 to 20% can be removed?  

· Jim: 50 –70% is practical. You never get everything.  Jim adds, there’s “no way” he’d recommend taking the building down; either dig or do vacuum extraction.

2. Jim summarized a soil vacuum extraction (SVE) plan:
· You run it out to the end; 1 to 2 years at a cost in the range of $50,000 to $100,000; not 3-phase.  

· Then do some testing and see if it’s worth digging.  
· To the concern of noise levels:  Put the fan in a sound-proof shed and turn it off at night.  Phasing can be advantageous anyway.  Selectmen reported the neighbors work in their homes in the days.
· Jim offered to look for a close-by system for Selectmen to check out the noise levels first-hand.

· Selectmen have received a new and lower estimate of $17,000 to run a pilot test of SVE.  Jim feels the test would indicate a good direction to go in. 

· Slotted PVC pipe would be laid down to rock or at least 8 feet, then the floor would be re-concreted so the bay could still be used.

· You’re at a point where you make practical decisions:  you’re only going to get ½ to ¾ of what’s left.

· He recommends 3 extraction points.  Each point cleans the first 5 feet well and becomes less effective outward to 20 feet.

· Becky:  Would it be a problem if there’s boulder after rock after boulder? 
· Jim:  The fans can suck up to 20 feet.  Boulders don’t particularly impact pulling the air further out.
· Lower than 3-phase power reduces the effectiveness of SVE.  The whole system is much smaller and it will extend the length of time to 1 to 2 years.

3. Costs of digging:  
· The floor comes out and goes back in.  We will have to support the foundation.  
· The cost of trucking soils to Maine would be in the same range as last summer.  

· Much less soil would be excavated, but it will take much more work to excavate.    
· Safety issues:  It’s inherently riskier for fires inside the station than it was outside last summer.
· The Fire trucks would have to be moved to the Highway Garage.  Jim states that everything would have to be removed from the building.
· April:  The danger of digging is not insignificant.  Jim:  Vacuum extraction is the way to go.

· The fans could be insulated and located in the fire station to cut down on noise in the neighborhood.
· Where does the gas go?  Initially through an oxidizer or a catalytic incinerator.  For the test: activated carbon would be used, and the clean air is emitted.  Most of the power is used by the oxidizer.
· A new single phase power service would be installed for free.  Anticipate $500/month for power. 
4. April summarized there are 3 options.  None are perfect. 
a. Remove the building.  
i. Becky:  That’s the only way we know the extent of contamination.  
1. All the other methods ignore high levels of concentration elsewhere under the building.  
2. Right now the wetlands are beautiful.  
ii. Jim:  “Something has gotten better.”  It may be partly because of the pavement: no surface water was allowed in to wash out underneath.  If it was paved for 50 years and now not paved since last summer; a lot has washed out.  If left unpaved for another 5 years, we might see significant decreases.  It even helps under the station because as ground water gets re-charged by surface water, it stimulates the oxygen and the carbon source from gasoline will be de-grading more quickly.  The rate of natural bio-degradation is the highest it’s ever been right now.
iii. Elaine: There is an increased rate of bio-degradation due to the groundwater pushing the contamination naturally.

iv. April:  That’s good and bad.  
v. Jim:  The net is good.  Everything done up to this point is significantly good and has improved natural bio-degradation:  Gasoline de-grades naturally.

Russ:  Should we do nothing?

Jim: That’s the 4th alternative:  Live with what you’ve got.  DEP was saying “loud and clear” that you could.  “From their perspective you can walk away and say, “We’re done.”
Becky:  What DEP classification would we be left with?

Jim:  It’s going to be the same in all cases:
· Because the water is private, there is no public water supply; the DEP classification needed would be GW-1 (Ground Water -1) standards.  Until ground water everywhere in the area meets drinking water quality, you’re never going to meet GW-1 standards.  DEP knows that and is satisfied as long as you’ve made accommodations so everyone has drinking water. 

· There are 2 kinds of temporary solutions Class C-1 and C-2 RAO (Response Action Outcome.) 

· DEP said at the meeting that you won’t get to a C-1 RAO-= Response Action Outcome.  
· From their perspective, you’ve already done a lot.  More than they expect people to do.

Becky:  There’s a reason:  we know that it’s there; we want to get rid of it.   

Russ:  Nature will take care of it.

Jim:  It was never going to happen the way things were. It was unbelievable:  50 years and no fires.  It was never going to clean itself up.  Things have changed.  

Becky:  Instead of being in a closed box, now it’s all open but the top.

Elaine:  In reality how long can the Fire Department live with mud?

Al: TRG would be permeable.  Jim:  Thinks TRG would be a great solution.

April:  If the $17,000 test is a go; we try it and then decide if that’s where you want to be.

Becky:  $17,000 is a lot of money.

Jim:  Vacuum extraction will get a significant amount of gas out.

April:  Could digging under the building blow it up?

Jim:  If there’s one in 100 chance of someone getting hurt, it’s too risky, if there’s a good alternative.  Then you’d have the disruption of the fire department.

Russ:  Basically, we’d have to empty the building.
Jim:  Dave’s concern was that while surgical removal looks good it would incur certain additional risks.  

Elaine:  With vapor extraction, a lot will come out in the first 1 to 6 months.  
· If there are diminishing returns, we stop; we’ll never get it all.  
· Then with TRG on the outside, nature is taking more out.  

· DEP will be even happier with vapor extraction.   

· It will cost $50,000 to $70,000 and that’s what we have.
Jim:  It’s a good solution.  
· You can put down the TRG anytime. 
· You can’t eliminate all risks.

April: It looks like a good alternative. 

· If we spent $17,000 and did the test and found it’s not going to work at least we tried. 

Becky:  We still have the option to do nothing. 
· Plus we will have attempted SVE.  
· Any other alternative is too risky or too expensive, unless someone gives us a new fire station.
The test will include installing 3 extraction wells, which will tell us whether we can sustain gas removal over time.  We’ll know after a couple of days if it will work or not.  If not, we do a quick slug and then do nothing.  We know it will do something.
Elaine:  If we do nothing it doesn’t feel like we’re trying our hardest.  
· If it works we’ll continue until we get to a cut-off point.  
· If it doesn’t work we’ve shown DEP that we’ve done as much as we can.

Jim:  DEP is already there.  Monitoring wells will tell us if something more is needed.

· $17,000 does not include power at $500/month.  
Becky:  The whole thing will be closer to $60,000 or more.

Russ:  The soils were probably the same outside.  
Jim:  Guesses the concentrations are highest under the station.  
· Sandy till is not the optimal soil for SVE. Clay is the worst.  
Becky: There was clay under road.  It’s inconsistent.  
· That’s why she has trouble with the SVE method being effective.  
Jim:  Explains why the clay was closer to the wetlands - from when the glaciers settled out. 

Becky:  Wonders if there are debris areas under the station such as were run into this summer. 

Jim:  Supposes that historically, people filled in wetlands.

Al:  guesses the rescue bay was an addition because it has a 4 foot foundation.

Jim:  The fill “pinches out” as you get closer to the building.  
· Anticipates finding the same soil under the rescue bay as was found in front of it.
Selectmen discussed:

· If the test goes well, we’ll go ahead and do SVE and evaluate it every 6 months.
· When to put in monitoring wells?  
Jim:  We’ll want TRG for 4 to 5 years.  He questions when the TRG can go down and Al replies probably not for a month.  Jim says to wait until the TRG is done.  Then we will put in curbing boxes before installing the wells.  

Jim:  The ground water is a little high right now for the pilot test.  He says that John Henry will hold the price until we get it done.

Selectmen unanimously voted to spend $17,000 to perform a 7-day SVE pilot test at the Shutesbury Fire Station as detailed in the cost estimate in the March 15, 2011 email from John Henry to James Okun.  The Selectmen agreed to see how that works and then in time, they will make their next decision.   

Jim:  Stated that they will use carbon to clean the air for the pilot test because it will be less expensive than bringing in the catalytic oxidizer.  A photo ionization detector (PID) will be used to measure the amount being extracted.  

Meeting ending considerations:

1. How expensive is it to file a class 1 temporary solution?  
· An initial cost of $3,000 to prepare the report.  After that, $800/year in perpetuity or until such time as there is a permanent solution such as a public water supply.  
· Right now, without the temporary solution we’re paying $4,000/ year.  
· We need to submit something to revise the current classification.  
2. Who monitors the test wells?  
· The Licensed Site Professional (LSP, Jim) will monitor the wells once per year.  
3. At end of 5 years there is a bigger evaluation:  The LSP looks at the overall situation and recommends to DEP if something more could be done.  

· Jim: “It won’t be a big deal. DEP will say “no,” and we will continue to monitor the site.”  
· It will cost $2800/year for the LSP to do sample analysis on 4 wells, which is still cheaper than paying for a new building.
4. We don’t want to blow up the building or hurt any people. 

Meeting adjourned at 9:40 AM.
Respectfully submitted,

Leslie Bracebridge

Administrative Secretary
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